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Emailed to citydevelopment@york.gov.uk
City of York Council

9 St Leonard’s Place

York

YO1 7ET

30 October 2007 

Dear Sir or Madam 

Core Strategy: Issues and Options 2

Thank you for giving the Home Builders Federation (HBF) the opportunity to comment on the above document. The HBF have considered the proposed document and have made the following observations:
Section 3: Housing and Employment Growth

3.b: What annual provision should be made for future housing growth?

Option 4

The HBF believes that the Council should use the figures developed out of the Council’s Strategic Housing Market Assessment work. This information should be up to date and robust, and reflect the high demand for housing in the area. Using these figures will ensure that much needed high quality homes are delivered. If the housing supply was restricted, as detailed in some of the alternative options, then this would lead to worsening problems of affordability.

3.e: In planning for future Housing and Employment which approach should we take? 

Option 1

Matching housing and employment growth more carefully should ensure that commuting is reduced leading to much more sustainable communities. The Council’s Housing Market Assessment should be used to determine where people want to live, and ensure that local economic growth is sustained by an adequate housing supply.

Section 4: Housing Mix and Type 

4.a What approach should the LDF take to delivering affordable housing in York’s main settlements?

Level of Affordable Housing sought 

Option 2 

The HBF believes that the target for affordable housing should be in accordance with the RSS. Continuing a 50% affordable housing target may affect the viability of sites. It must be remembered that to a large extent, the achievement of the delivery of affordable housing is very much dependent on the delivery of market housing, as a large proportion of the annual supply of new affordable housing comes on the back of market housing, and is funded and delivered by the house building industry. The HBF regards an increase in housing supply as by far the most long term solution to housing under- supply and poor affordability thereby meeting the needs of all sectors of the community. Additionally if more affordable housing is required, the selling price of the market housing will need to be increased in order to cover the costs of providing more as the developer gets the least returns from this affordable housing products.  This will ultimately widen the affordability gap.  Therefore, it is essential that an appropriate balance be struck in order to balance needs.

Threshold at which Affordable Housing sought 

Option 1

The HBF believes that the site threshold for which affordable housing should be negotiated on should be in accordance with the national policy of 15 dwellings. Otherwise developments under 15 dwellings will be badly affected as there will be fewer plots to spread this increased cost over. If under 15 plots is adopted as the threshold it will definitely result in fewer smaller sites being developed. The Council has to consider a vital matter that, the very fact that thresholds are lowered is likely to reduce the supply of smaller sites coming to the market.

4.b What should be York’s future approach to delivering affordable housing in rural areas?

Option 2

The HBF believes that the approach should be informed by the Council’s Strategic Housing Market Assessment. The percentage requirement should be determined on a site by site basis, depending on local needs for affordable housing. Thresholds should not be set too low nor percentages too high, otherwise it will not be viable to deliver affordable housing on the back of market housing in rural areas. 

4.c What approach should the LDF take to providing affordable housing?

Option 1

The HBF objects to option 2 which would not be financially viable or appropriate to create balanced and mixed communities. Government policy appears to be to encourage home ownership and one way to do this would be to increase the proportion of discount for sale properties to be constructed to incentivise home ownership in the long term. A narrow focus on largely public sector affordable housing provision ignores the contribution the private sector makes to meeting affordable housing demand, and tends to stifle private sector initiatives which can contribute towards meeting the Government’s housing objectives, as well as meeting the desire for home ownership among a large section of the population. The HBF would urge LPAs to take much greater account of private sector contributions to the supply of affordable housing and to ensure that their policies are flexible and encourage, rather than discourage the contribution of the private sector. 

Section 6: Design and Construction

6.a The previous ‘LDF Issues and Options Consultation, Summer 2006’ discussed the potential of introducing city- wide design principles, such as those set out in CABE’s ‘By Design.’ Which of the following do you think should underpin the design policies for the LDF?

Option 1

The HBF believes option 1 is more appropriate as it is a single national standard which has been tried and tested in a variety of settings. Imposing other principles specific to York may not work very well in practice, and risks harming consumer confidence if they are not successful. It may also delay the delivery of much needed housing in the area.   

6.b The future LDF policy approach will require all applications for development to consider sustainable design and construction, however, what scale of new development should require a Code for Sustainable Homes or BREEAM assessment?

Option 2

Thresholds for the Code for Sustainable Homes should be determined in accordance with national government guidance. The house building industry has set itself the challenge to make all new housing carbon neutral by 2016, and in order to achieve this local policies must reflect national guidance. The HBF needs local authorities to keep the code timetable. It shares the aims of higher output and high performance standards, but it must be ensured that in achieving one of these, the other is not undermined. Viability is also a key concern; local authorities must be encouraged to assess the impact of their S106 Affordable Housing Demands in the context of other S106 demands and other demands outside the scope of the S106 agreement, all of which reduce the scope for provision of Affordable Housing. The Government’s target for all new homes to be carbon zero by 2016 will have a significant additional impact on residential development and therefore on land values, meaning that if the threshold for the Code is reduced then so is the likelihood of smaller sites being developed.

6.c- Should the Council require new development to meet at least 10% of its energy needs through on site renewable energy generation. 

The HBF objects to all of these options as it believes that a separate policy on renewable energy is unnecessary due to the fact that the higher stages of the Code for Sustainable Homes covers this requirement. Housebuilders are working to improve the energy efficiency of new housing and finding ways of incorporating energy efficient technologies (where relevant) in the design process. However, the industry believes that the best way to improve the energy efficiency of new housing stock and to promote renewable energy is through innovations in materials and technology development and the economies of scale available to house builders to incorporate the best of these new technologies in the construction process, not by setting arbitrary targets that are impossible to measurable (for example how do you measure a 10% reduction in carbon energy consumption on a new development? What is your baseline measurement?) We feel that the prescription of minimum percentages for the incorporation of certain types of micro-renewable energy is neither constructive nor beneficial in helping to tackle the long-term challenges of climate change. Such an approach could fragment efforts to achieve economies of scale and prevent a concerted focus from the supply chain in developing the most promising new products efficiently. 
The generation of energy via micro-renewables will do little to help reduce carbon emissions (for many reasons, but not least because of the energy consumed by domestic appliances inside the home). The reduction of CO2 is best tackled through the design and construction of homes, improvements to the existing stock, changes in consumer preferences and individual behaviour and, at the macro-scale, through investment in cleaner power generation by Central Government. A plethora of micro-renewables spread across the UK’s 26 million existing homes, needing regular cleaning, routine servicing (by people in vans) and eventual replacement after a couple of decades, strikes us as an inefficient use of resources. 

Moreover, as your draft Core Strategy statement recognises, many of these renewable technologies are in their infancy and are relatively untested. Only solar collectors are anything like a viable on-site option at the moment – all the other options currently available are expensive, inefficient and offer no security of supply in the longer term. This may adversely affect the saleability of housing schemes if people are wary of these untested technologies and the implication of break-down in the form of rising service charges or maintenance costs.  These technologies will also add to the medium and long-term management costs of the socially rented sector.  Redirecting the financial investment required to deliver these targets for on site renewables to the buildings themselves, and the services in them, would increase their energy efficiency. It would deliver better energy savings and also allow buildings to benefit from larger scale renewable energy. This will ultimately save more carbon than the blinkered approach encouraged by the Merton rule.

Thank you again for giving the HBF the opportunity to comment. We trust you will take our comments into account and look forward to receiving further information regarding the progress of the document.

Yours faithfully,

Laura Edwards

Laura Edwards (maternity cover for Gina Bourne)

Regional Planner – Northern Region
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